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February 1, 2007
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

The enclosed report providing recommendations on opportunities to improve enforcement of animal cruelty laws in King County, and the enclosed proposed motion respond to information requested by the 2007 Adopted Budget Ordinance 15652, which included a Proviso (P1) for the Records, Elections and Licensing Services Division.  The proviso requested the following:

Of this appropriation, $250,000 shall not be expended or encumbered until the council has reviewed and approved by motion a report that describes opportunities to improve enforcement of animal cruelty laws in King County, information that the council requested in motion 12297.  The report and proposed motion shall be submitted by the executive by February 1, 2007, in the form of 11 copies filed with the clerk of the council, who will retain the original and will forward a copy to each councilmember and to the lead staff of the labor, operations and technology committee.

The enclosed report, previously transmitted on December 1, 2006, providing recommendations on opportunities to improve enforcement of animal cruelty laws in King County responds to information requested by Motion 12297. Motion 12297 requested the following:

Make recommendations on how to improve the county’s efforts to reduce and eliminate animal cruelty, the investigations of animal cruelty allegations and coordination of resources among animal control and law enforcement.  

Evaluate alternative organizational models for the enforcement of animal cruelty laws and make a recommendation on how King County animal control should be organized for animal cruelty.  The evaluation shall include an analysis on the feasibility of designating responsibilities to one or two animal control officers for enforcement of King County animal cruelty laws enforcement.  The evaluation shall also include an analysis of how other jurisdictions, including the cities of Houston, San Diego and Detroit, are organized for the enforcement of animal cruelty laws and whether King County should be organized in a similar manner.
Improve animal control section policies and procedures for:

1.  Coordination of animal cruelty enforcement between animal control officers and   law enforcement officers;

2.  Tracking and following-up on animal cruelty cases, particularly repeat offenders; 


  3.  Accepting reports of alleged animal cruelty cases from private humane societies.

As mentioned in the earlier transmittal letter dated December 1, 2006, we apologize for the delay in providing this to the council in a timely manner.  Our intent is to accommodate your requests in as timely a manner as possible and to communicate effectively when we are unable to respond in the time or manner requested.  The delay in our response was a result of the interim management’s focus on the primary and general elections rather than any disregard for the requests laid out in Motion 12297.
Background

King County Animal Services provides animal control services and enforcement for all of unincorporated King County and 36 contracting cities in King County.  Animal control operates two animal shelters (Kent and Bellevue), licenses pets, provides pet adoptions, educates the public on animal care and behavior, and enforces animal cruelty laws.  
It is unlawful to be cruel to animals in King County (K.C.C. 11.04.250).  The state of Washington granted local law enforcement and animal control agencies the power to enforce animal cruelty laws (RCW 16.52.015).  And King County authorized the manager of animal control and animal control officers the power to enforce animal cruelty laws within King County.

King County Animal Services has a total of 16 staff (2 Sergeants and 14 Officers) responsible for animal cruelty investigations.  Under this model, King County Animal Services and Programs has two highly trained, highly skilled Sergeants tasked with oversight of all animal cruelty cases. While oversight of animal cruelty cases is not their only responsibility, it is considered top priority.  In addition, King County Animal Services and Programs have 14 Animal Control Officers responsible for investigating animal cruelty charges in their geographic service area.  Most of these officers have many years of experience handling animal cruelty investigations, and each has attended animal cruelty training taught at the official Animal Control Academy; many have also completed the national animal cruelty training offered through the University of Missouri.

Report

To respond to the council’s request, the Records, Elections and Licensing Division of the Department of Executive Services surveyed organizational models in Detroit, San Diego, and Houston as well as those present in the region to determine if other models would provide improvements to King County’s current approach to animal cruelty prevention and enforcement.  These jurisdictions provide examples of the three organizational models for animal cruelty investigations that are utilized nationally: 1) local government, 2) private non-profit, and 3) mix of local government and private non-profit.   King County employs the local government model.

Although the models employed by Detroit, San Diego, and Houston appear to be highly effective for those cities, the analysis provided in this report supports the continuation of our current, local government model to investigate animal cruelty case.  Our current model, where cruelty investigations are handled by trained Animal Control Officers, makes the most sense for our local community and is the most efficient, effective model for the local circumstances.   Thousands of animal cruelty complaints are quickly and thoroughly investigated and brought to conclusion through a partnership between King County Animal Services, local police agencies, the King County Prosecutor, and information received from local humane societies and the public.  

Recommendation

Our report recommends that the overall current organizational model continue, with a two significant areas of improvement:
· Partner with the Humane Society of the United States (HSUS) on a series of educational and training programs aimed at preventing animal cruelty, and pilot an Animal Cruelty Prevention program including a program offering monetary rewards for information leading to arrests and convictions in animal cruelty cases. 

· Improve service delivery and coordination by increasing the duties of our current Licensing Enforcement Coordinator, and by giving them the responsibility of coordinating all animal cruelty cases.  The Enforcement Coordinator of Licensing has been assigned to focus on coordinating all animal cruelty cases and is now responsible for ensuring appropriate communication between Animal Services and Programs, and local Law Enforcement agencies.  The Enforcement coordinator follows-up with the Field Sergeant handling the investigation, to ensure timely reports, responses to the public, and coordination with local police.   The Enforcement Coordinator will develop consistent approaches and practices for ensuring effective communication and coordination and delivery of high quality services through timely and professional responses.    

We are pleased to report that these two improvements have already produced positive results.   Recently, animal control responded to a horrific case in Auburn where two men savagely attacked a defenseless black lab with a baseball bat.  Responding quickly, King County Animal Control Officers, Auburn Police Department, a Field Sergeant, and the Enforcement Coordinator began a coordinated effort with the police department to help locate the suspects by issuing joint press releases, and working with local animal advocate groups.  

Special care was provided for the dog, which animal control officers affectionately named Buddy.  The enforcement coordinator sought out a non-profit group to assist in the collection of donations to cover rising medical costs to care for Buddy and worked with the police department to release pictures of the suspects and offer a reward for information leading to an arrest.  The reward was provided through the Humane Society of the United States.

Because of the concerted effort the suspects were brought into custody within a week.  Animal Control will continue efforts to assist the police departments and work with humane organizations and other groups.

The story of Buddy demonstrates a wonderful success, and these improvements to King County Animal Services Animal Cruelty operations will provide many more positive results in the future.  More importantly, the proposal to partner with the Humane Society of the United States (HSUS) on a series of educational and training programs aimed at preventing animal cruelty are giant steps towards eliminating animal cruelty in King County. 

We appreciate this opportunity to review our Animal Control policies and procedures.  This work has proven beneficial in improving efforts to reduce/eliminate animal cruelty.  Please contact Jim Buck, Interim Director, Records, Elections and Licensing Division, Department of Executive Services, at 206-296-1540 for assistance with this report.  
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff




  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)

Jim Buck, Interim Director, Records, Elections and Licensing Division, DES
